BRISTON PARISH COUNCIL
The Parish Office

Briston Pavilion, Recreation Ground,

Stone Beck Lane, Briston,

Melton Constable NR24 2PS
Telephone: 01263 862638

Email: parish-council@briston-norfolk.org.uk
Website: http://bristonparishcouncil.org/1&1

Minutes of the meeting of Briston Parish Council held on Monday 6 July 2020 at 7pm.  Because of the lockdown due to the Coronavirus pandemic this meeting was held on Zoom and members joined from their places of residence.
Present:

· Cllr Ian Chilton


Chairman

· Cllr Pete Moulton

Vice Chairman

· Cllr Martyn Barr

· Cllr Les Edwards

· Cllr Mrs Hayley Quinsey

· Cllr Terry Girling

· Cllr Matthew Pickhaver

· Cllr Mrs Noeleen Woodhouse

· Cllr Simon Twiddy

· Cllr Mrs Carole Moulton

Clerk:
Mrs Jenny English

2020/99 To consider and accept apologies for absence
Cllr Ms Julie White

2020/100 To record declarations of interest from members on any items on the agenda

None

2020/101 To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 1 June 2020 

2020/82 ‘Actions not completed’ added to dog fouling signs item

2020/84 ‘and risk assessment’ added after ‘handyman’s duties’.  ‘and risk assessment’ added after ‘and NALCs agreement’

With these amendments Cllr Girling proposed that the minutes be approved.  Seconded by Cllr Moulton

Approved

2020/102 To invite public participation including reports from; County Councillor, District Councillor, SNT Representative

County Councillor Steffan Aquarone reported that the biggest change since lock down was the social distancing rule which had been reduced to 1 metre.  He was pleasantly pleased with the compliance to the rules in Norfolk.  Pubs, etc which have clung on are now opening since Saturday.  He thought that the local business which had remained open or were now opening were the true heroes of the pandemic and urged people to support them.  County Councillor Aquarone further reported that at present there were not too many holiday makers in North Norfolk.  He reported that there was not much happening at Norfolk County Council.  The biggest issue was with finance.  Even after government input there was a deficit of £20 million.  The county council is up and running for business.

District Councillor Mrs Jolanda Stenten reported that following the recent fire in Holt which destroyed the Budgens store North Norfolk District Council had dropped charges for the first two hours in its car parks in Kerridge Way and Albert Street.  Steve Blatch had been appointed chief executive of North Norfolk District Council and Nick Baker, who was joint chief executive has taken voluntary redundancy.  North Norfolk District Council has started a ‘You Are Welcome’ campaign to encourage visitors and to keep them safe.  £52 million has been paid out to small businesses through the government scheme.  The planning department is in consultation with the owner and architect of the application for 22 Reepham Road.  The current plan is refused and the planning department would like to have them redesigned.

There was no representative from the SNT and no report sent.

There was no participation from members of the public who were present.

2020/103 To discuss matters arising from the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 1 June 2020 

2020/53 The clerk reported that the new Standing Orders were not on the website yet as the document were not compliant with the Accessible Website regulations.  It was agreed that the minutes would be put on the website in their current format on Tuesday 7 July.  The clerk will send them to Cllr Barr to carry this out.

Action: Cllr Barr/Clerk

2020/86 Action is still outstanding on the asset register as the clerk has not been told if the solar panels need to be added to the Parish Council asset register or the Higginbottom Recreational Charity asset register.  The clerk will send her asset register for the Higginbottom Recreational Charity to Cllr Mrs Woodhouse.  The Parish Council asset register will be updated for approval at the August meeting of the Parish Council.
Action: Clerk

2020/92  Planning for play equipment on the Plantation Hill Estate has not progressed as the working group of Cllrs Edwards and Twiddy and the clerk cannot meet up owing to the Coronavirus pandemic to formulate an action plan.

2020/104 To consider and make observations on any planning applications which may be received

The following planning application came in too late to go on the agenda but all councillors had been sent it by email before the meeting; Demolition of existing 3 no. detached outbuildings, erection of detached dwelling to rear, replacement detached garage to serve existing dwelling and associated external works (Outline planning permission with all matters reserved).  30 Reepham Road, Briston, Melton Constable, NR24 2JL.   After discussion Cllr Moulton proposed that the Parish Council has no objection or comment.  Seconded by Cllr Edwards.
Approved

2020/105 To approve and sign the end of year accounts and information for the Annual Governance Statement 2019/20; Annual Return – England for the year ended 30 March 2020, Section 1, Section 2

Cllr Mrs Quinsey proposed that the end of year accounts be deferred to the August meeting and the AGAR sections 1 and 2 be signed.  Seconded by Cllr Moulton.

Approved

The chairman, Cllr Chilton signed the documents.

2020/106 To accept and approve the Internal Audit Report 2019-20 and to confirm the appointment of Auditing Solutions as the internal auditors for 2020-21
Cllr Mrs Quinsey enquired about the misclaiming of the employment allowance.  The clerk said that she had informed the Parish Council payroll service provider and this has now been addressed.  No money is owing to HMRC as they have altered their payments to account for this.

Cllr Girling proposed that the Internal Audit Report 2019-20 be accepted and Auditing Solutions be appointed internal auditors for 2020-21.  Seconded by Cllr Moulton

Approved  
2020/107 To receive and approve the Accessible website action plan and the accessibility statement for the Parish Council website

This item is deferred until Cllr Barr has been able to book onto a training programme for requirements for accessible websites

2020/108 To receive and approve the Co-option for casual vacancy advertisement and policy

Cllr Mrs Moulton proposed this be approved.  Seconded by Cllr Edwards

Approved

2020/109 To review the service delivery for the grass cutting contract – Cllr Barr

Cllr Barr said that he was bringing into question the quality of the service provided as it was a bit scrappy.  Cllr Edwards said that the cutting was a bit hit and miss.  The clerk will speak to the contractor about this.

Action: Clerk

2020/110 To receive report on street lighting assets from TT Jones Electrical and decide on replacement programme for obsolete lanterns

Cllr Girling said that there was a programme which had been running for the last few years of replacing four lanterns a year which he understood was continuing with money precepted for this.  

Cllr Moulton proposed that the three obsolete lanterns outside number 133, 134 and the junction with the Lane be replaced and also the two obsolete lanterns at the junction with the Holt Road and Fakenham Road.  Seconded by Cllr Girling.

Approved

2020/111 To receive a report on the ‘Wishing Well’ on the open space at the junction of Church Street and Old Post Road and decide on a course of action

The clerk said that she had contacted three companies and asked for costings for repairing the existing roof and separate costings for removing the roof.  The costings were: 

CS Restoration & Building Maintenance

To take down unsafe roof structure on wishing well and leave brick flower bed, labour and dumping of materials including removal of 4 metal posts £350.  Mr Scase was the only person who claimed that the structure is unsafe.  Four builders have looked at the structure and none of the others make this claim.

Worzels Roofing

To repair well roof £220

To take well down to brick height £520

Haynes & Son

To remove roof £120

Cllr Girling said that now that the village sign was not going to be moved from its present position between the Holt Road and Church Street he thought that the roof should be repaired.  Cllr Pickhaver said that he thought people would want the roof to stay.
Cllr Edwards proposed that the quote from Worzels Roofing of £220 to repair the roof be accepted.  Seconded by Cllr Chilton.

Approved

2020/112 To receive a report on the village sign and the course of action taken

Cllr Pickhaver reported 58% of the 198 people who took part in the recent Facebook poll with regard to the siting of the village sign wanted it to stay where it was. 
The clerk reported that when she went to look at the sign on Friday 19 June with the village handyman, Mr Twiddy she was extremely that it was in imminent danger of falling over.  Mr Williams had been contacted.  He came and looked at the sign and with Mr Twiddy it was removed for repair to the support post.   This had been undertaken and the sign cleaned and the surround repainted.  It was put back in position on 1 July.  The chairman Cllr Chilton thanked the clerk for her work.

2020/113 To receive a report and costings for the work needed on the shelter on the village green and to approve a contractor

The clerk reported that she had received the following three quotations for this work.

CS Restoration & Building Maintenance £240

Worzels Roofing £365

Haynes & Son £120

Cllr Barr proposed that Haynes & Son be appointed to carry out this work.  Cllr Chilton seconded.

Approved

2020/114 To receive a report from the meeting of the Finance & General Purpose Committee held on Monday 22 June 2020

Cllr Chilton said that we would give a report on this meeting once the minutes had been circulated.

2020/115 To discuss proposal to site village gates in the Reepham Road, Holt Road and Norwich Road and whether to apply to the Parish Partnership to assist with funding

The clerk explained that County Councillor Steffan Aquarone was asking the road design team at Norfolk County Council to get involved with this.  He also stated that funding was available from his NCC fund of approximately £2,000, £2,000 could be applied for from the Parish Partnership fund which would leave Briston Parish Council to provide approximately £2,000.

Cllr Girling asked if there was evidence to show how gates slowed down the traffic.  Cllr Pickhaver replied that he had looked through the internet and could find no data although there was incidental evidence.     
Cllr Moulton said that he thought Craymere Beck Road should be included in these proposals as traffic went along there too fast.  He said that the 30mph sign was close to the junction with Hall Street/Reepham Road and he thought it should be at the other end near the beck.  Cllr Mrs Quinsey asked if there could be a Facebook campaign to ask people where they thought village gates should be sited.

2020/116 To discuss request from parishioner to close Pak Lane to vehicles on road safety grounds

There was a general discussion on the road.  Cllr Girling suggested a one way system incorporating Pack Lane and Tithe Barn Lane. It was suggested that there is no data on road usage.  Cllr Pickhaver suggested a poll on Facebook to see whether there was support for this scheme.

Cllr Edwards proposed an access only route.  Seconded by Cllr Moulton.

Approved

The clerk will contact the Highways Department at Norfolk County Council with regard to this.
2020/117 To receive, approve and sign lease between the Parish Council and The Higginbottom Recreational Charity for the parish office

The clerk apologised that she had made a mistake here as she now understood that the lease had been signed.  She was however very concerned that no provision for toilet facilities or car parking for staff and visitors to the office had been made in the lease.  Cllr Mrs Quinsey said that they could use the public toilets.  The clerk said that this was unacceptable.  There was some discussion on how use of the toilets could be facilitated for all users of the Briston Pavilion.  These points will be raised at the Higginbottom Recreational Charity meeting.

2020/118 To discuss and approve transferring money from the playground refurbishment fund for the purchase of a piece of equipment on the children’s playground on the recreation ground.

The clerk recommended that all the money in the account be transferred to the Higginbottom Recreational Charity and this account be used to save money for the play equipment for Plantation Hill.  Cllr Moulton said that he was in agreement with this recommendation but the grant money from Victory Housing should be left in the account to pay for the piece of equipment this is earmarked for.  A member of the public queried whether there was a conflict of interest of interests as parish councillors sat on the Higginbottom Recreational Charity.  The clerk said she thought not as Briston Parish Council was the Trustee of the Charity and not individual councillors.  Individual councillors managed the day to day business of the Higginbottom Recreational Charity.  
Cllr Mrs Quinsey proposed transferring this money which has been earmarked for the playground on the recreation ground into the account for the Higginbottom Recreational Charity.  Seconded by Cllr Moulton

Approved with 6 votes for and 4 abstentions
2020/119 To accept and approve the meeting calendar for 2020/2021

Proposed by Cllr Chilton, seconded by Cllr Mrs Woodhouse

Approved with one against

Cllr Mrs Woodhouse said that the meeting of the Personnel Committee due to be held on 13 July should go ahead on Zoom with an action plan for the 2020/21 year being the only business.
2020/120 To discuss and approve the bank statement for June and the payments for July

Cllr Barr declared an interest as a payment was being made to his company and took no part in the vote.

Cllr Girling queried the TT Jones invoice and the clerk said that this was for the upgrade to the lanterns which took place in February.  TT Jones had only just sent in the invoice.

Proposed approval by Cllr Mrs Moulton.  Seconded Cllr Moulton.

Approved

Bank statement June
	Date
	Description
	Money out £
	Money in £
	Balance £

	30 May
	Start balance
	
	
	34,740.96

	2 June
	Cheque – Out of the Box.  Covid leaflets
	90.00
	
	34,650.96

	8 June
	DD Plusnet telephone/broadband
	32.75
	
	34,618.21

	9 June
	Cheque – churchyard maintenance
	381.25
	
	34,236.96

	10 June
	Cheque – Viking Stationery
	15.92
	
	34,221.04

	10 June
	Cheque – Holt Window Cleaning – solar panels
	150.00
	
	34,071.04

	10 June
	Cheque – Came & Co insurance renewal
	2,410.61
	
	31,660.43

	11 June
	Cheque – HMRC
	219.20
	
	31,441.23

	12 June
	Cheque – Higginbottom – office rent March
	70.00
	
	31,371.23

	12 June
	Cheque – Higginbottom – office rent April (£100) and electricity
	123.80
	
	31,247.43

	12 June
	Cheque – Higginbottom – office rent May (£100) and electricity
	197.51
	
	31,049.92

	19 June
	DD SSE – street lighting energy
	336.72
	
	30,713.20

	25 June
	DD Pozitive Energy – electricity village green kiosk 
	8.70
	
	30,704.50

	25 June
	NALC training course
	24.00
	
	30,680.50

	29 June
	SO Handyman salary June
	292.06
	
	30,388.44

	29 June
	SO Clerk salary June
	646.19
	
	29,742.25

	29 June
	Balance carried forward
	
	
	29,742.25

	
	Total Payments/Receipts
	4,998.71
	0.00
	


Payments July
Norfolk Association of Local Councils
Training: Good Appraisal

£30.00






Accessible documents training

£24.00




£54.00

Auditing Solutions – internal audit





£534.00

TT Jones Electrical Ltd:

Electrical Testing Programme 2020
£119.93

Street lighting maintenance 3 months
£159.41

Street lighting upgrade


£1,477.20



£1,756.54

Viking:

Hygiene Hand Rub


£33.82

Disposable face mask


£41.48




£75.30

Repair of village sign







£120.00

HHA Grounds Maintenance






£2,455.20

(please note this invoice has been amended

to include one cut missed on village green

and three at Bridge Close)

Churchyard grass cutting






£381.25
MAE Bookkeeping – payroll June 2020 





£18.00
National Allotment Society – annual subscription



£66.00

Anglia Mowers – fuel for strimmer (note

repayment to J English)







£20.00

DD Ionos Internet







£5.99

DD Pozitive village green power






£8.70

DD Plusnet – telephone/broadband June 2020 




£25.63

DD Plusnet – telephone/broadband May 2020




£32.75

DD Plusnet – telephone/broadband April 2020 




£38.50

DD SSE May 2020 – energy street lighting




£336.72

DD SSE June 2020 – energy street lighting




£326.39

SO Clerk Salary June 2020 






£646.19

SO Handyman Salary June 2020 






£293.86

Total 









£7,295.02 

Please note: DDs for Plusnet May and April and SSE May have already been paid out.

CCLA Statement 31 may 2020 

Brought forward

£35,429.04

Dividend reinvested

£11.39

Carried forward


£35,440.43
2020/121 To invite public participation

None

2020/122 Any other business – for discussion only.  No matters can be decided under this item 

Cllr Mrs Woodhouse asked for a risk assessment to be carried out for the handyman on the opening of the public toilets.  The clerk will carry this out.

There has been Facebook comments regarding a damaged village sign in Mill Road.  Cllr Girling reported that although this is cast the sign can be welded or stitched together.  The clerk will investigate ownership with Norfolk County Council Highways Department.

With regard to the missing bench its location is known and arrangements will be made for its return.

Cllr Girling asked for the provision of car parking permits for the car park on Old Post Road to be put on the agenda for the next Parish Council meeting.

2020/123 Date of next meeting Monday 3 August 2020 

Meeting closed at 9pm

Signed:






Dated:

 These minutes are unconfirmed until approved by Briston Parish Council
4 

